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Survey of Faculty and Professional Staff about Knowledge of Practices and Policy Regarding the Discretionary Award Process

Written by Elfreda Blue

Some faculty and professional staff at Buffalo State know little or nothing about the practices and policies regarding recommendations for discretionary awards. While recommendations are made at the discretion of department chairs/directors, it is our goal to demystify the recommendation process. The survey was distributed in April to all faculty and professional staff in the Buffalo State community. What follows is a final report on quantitative frequency data and qualitative comments collected.
The Population

The faculty and professional staff at Buffalo State is composed of 21 librarians, 275 professional staff, and 581 faculty academics. These numbers include full- and part-time personnel.


Librarians
Academics 
Professional Staff


Full-time
18
332
229

Part-time
3
249
46

Total
21
581
275

The Senate Office received three surveys from librarians (all full time), 112 from faculty/academics (107 full time), and 56 from professional staff members. Seventeen percent of the full-time librarians at the college and 32 percent of full-time faculty/academics responded. Twenty-percent of the total professional staff responded.

See Table 1 for a report of other demographic information relative to survey respondents.  (Please note, the library staff has been merged with the academic staff, to ensure anonymity.)

Findings

Findings are relative to the questions posed and have not been distinguished by the respondents’ full- or part-time status at the college.

1.  Lack of Knowledge about Departmental Criteria 

Preliminary data indicates that the criteria for receipt of a discretionary award elude many of our faculty and professional staff.  Forty-five percent of faculty respondents and 63 percent of professional staff disclosed a lack of knowledge about their department’s or division’s criteria for receipt of discretionary awards.  And while 44% of faculty respondents are not sure that the criteria is known by all in their department, over 72% of professional staff respondents think the criteria for receipt of discretionary awards is not known by everyone in their department.


Faculty and professional staff comments document a lack of knowledge about the award system criteria.  Only four individuals stated that most individuals in their department know the criteria.  One other states that the criteria is readily available in widely distributed college communications.

According to professional staff and faculty, the criteria is vague; there seem to be multiple criteria, which varies from year to year and chair to chair.  Frequently, comments referred to the award system as "inside deals" made for "favorite people" or as a reward for "being a friend of the chair."  Professional staff alludes to "nepotism," a "round-robin approach;" staff members write what they think is meritorious and submit it to directors.  

2.  Changing Criteria

Survey results from faculty members suggest that departments handle the criteria issue differently.  Consequently, faculty members are unsure about whether the criteria change from year to year.  Thirty-nine percent of faculty respondents report that the criteria do change from year to year while 24% report no change.  More than 37% of faculty respondents do not offer a response to this question.  This is reiterated by the professional staff respondents, of which more than 53% do not assert a response.  Nineteen percent say the criteria change while 28% say the criteria does not change.


According to some, the stated criteria remain the same, but individual faculty members are not clear about the criteria for selection.  "I don't know" was the most frequent comment, while "It seems to shift" the second most frequent comment.  Individuals note that student evaluations were required one year; in another department, salary inequities were stressed.  Shifts or changes may be based upon salary inequity, committee work and service, contract changes, and the specific agenda of the chair, deans, and VPs of the college. 

3.  Is it Necessary to Self-Nominate?

Many wonder whether it is necessary to self-nominate in order to be considered for a discretionary award.  The practice of awards without self-nomination differs across campus.  Forty-four percent of faculty respondents report that they have, indeed, received a discretionary award without self-nominating.  But 52% report that they were not recipients of a discretionary award without self-nominating.  Of the professional staff, 68% report that they have received a discretionary award without self-nominating; the opposite is true for 25%.


Professional staff and faculty comments suggest a range of perspective on this issue.  Some individuals don't believe in self-nomination; others have not had to self-nominate.  Some comments suggest that faculty and staff members are not aware that they can self-nominate, while others state that their own department practices exclude self-nomination.  According to one comment, faculty with more than ten years of service at the college finds that they do not receive discretionary awards without self-nominations.  A number of professional staff respondents are too new to the process.  

4.  Self-Nomination

Do faculty and professional staff self-nominate?  Self-nomination occurs more often among academic faculty (61% report having done so) than among professional staff (53% report that they have not self-nominated for an award).  According to individuals who responded to this survey, self-nominating does not guarantee receipt of a discretionary award. Forty-eight percent of faculty respondents report this to be true, while 23 % of the faculty respondents report just the opposite.  Whether self-nominating guarantees receipt of a discretionary award is not clear among the professional staff; results show that more than 47% of professional staff did not give a short answer response to that question.


Many faculty members do not self-nominate because they deem the process for gathering information, justifying nomination, and meeting deadlines is not cost effective.  Others think self-nomination is inappropriate; if one's efforts are meritorious, then it is the chair's discretion to reward them.  Others self-nominate each year.  

Some faculty members only self-nominate for specific reasons.  These include:  

1) redressing salary inequity; 2) redressing chair bias; 3) and in response to encouragement to do so because of specific roles played on campus in conjunction with the administration or in campus-wide service.  Some faculty members do not self-nominate because they did not realize they could or did not know how to do so.  One individual was told "there was no money for part-timers."

Everyone who self-nominates does not receive the award.  Faculty having more than 10 years of service at the college feel as though they are overlooked for discretionary awards because chairs seem to address salary inequities for females and new faculty members.  Some faculty and professional staff assert doubt that they would receive a discretionary award if they self-nominated; however they do not disclose reasons for their assertion. 

5.  Appealing for Reconsideration

One thing is clear about disclosing faculty and professional staff.  When staff members did not receive a discretionary award, they more often than not did not appeal for reconsideration.  Only eighteen percent of faculty members appealed for reconsideration; thirty-seven percent did not appeal (45% did not respond to this question).  Sixteen percent of professional staff members appealed for reconsideration; 16% did not appeal (69% did not respond to the question).  

Individuals do not always receive awards after appealing for reconsideration.  Some faculty did not appeal because "the whole thing is disheartening," according to one person.  Another asserted that s/he didn't think appealing "was of any use." One professional staff member, in communicating her feelings about being denied the award stated, "Being turned down made me feel unimportant."  Other professional staff were informed about the appeal process without enough time to meet deadlines.

6.  Becoming Informed about the Discretionary System 

One might assume that information about the discretionary award system would be disclosed at the time of hire at the college, but the majority of respondents report that is not the case.  Sixty-eight percent of faculty were not informed at hire.  Seventy-five percent of professional staff reports that they were not informed at the time of their hire.  


Many faculty and some professional staff members cannot remember, while some predate the discretionary award system.  Others attest to receiving information, but they were not given specific details about the system.  One faculty member stated, " I was given little or no support.  Everything I learned was by trial and error--mostly error."

7.  Discussion of Funds & Application Process Before and After Recommendations

Only 29% of faculty do discuss the funds and application process before and after recommendations; sixty-four percent do not.  Of the professional staff 25% discuss the process with colleagues; however, 67% of professional staff do not.


Most comments attest to no real discussion with colleagues about the discretionary award process.  Some vouch for informal discussions with colleagues.  One individual asserts that his/her department has " a process with checks and balances and independent ratings by the personnel committee and the chair."  Professional comments suggest there is no formal or organized discussion of the distribution of funds and the application process; some comments suggest that the process plays favorites, and people talk about it as though it were a secret.

8.  Making Public the Names of Individuals Awarded Discretionary Funds

Forty-nine percent of faculty members stated that chairs made public names of individuals awarded funds in the department (39% say the opposite is true).  Of professional staff, 9% stated that directors made public the names of individuals awarded funds (83% say the opposite is true).


According to faculty comments, the publication of names awarded discretionary funds depends upon the chair.  Sometimes the names are public.  Sometimes they're not. .  Numerous individuals do not know whether the list is published or not.  Other individuals think, possibly, that the list was published by FASE, in a memo, by UUP, and in the College Bulletin.  This reporting by faculty members demonstrates the lack of clarity about the discretionary award system while some individuals are "privy to a list in a reserved sort of way…".  Although the list is not published in some departments, some colleagues seem to find out.  One director of professional staff distributes a memo that states, "If you were picked, you've heard by now."  Another director distributes a list of individuals s/he nominated, but s/he does not distribute a list of individuals who receive the awards.  

9.  Sources of Information about the Discretionary Award System

Faculty and professional staff members report multiple sources of information about the discretionary award system including college-wide sources (The Bulletin, the UUP Updates, the Award Announcement Packet), departmental sources (meetings, memos, chairs), and informal conversations with colleagues and peers.  Some faculty members learned about the system when they first received an award, over time as a faculty member reading notices and campus mail. One individual learned about the award system from the survey.  

10.  Equitable Awards Distribution to Males & Females?

Most faculty members think that discretionary awards are equitably distributed to males and females in their own departments (44%); although 24% perceive that they are not (33% did not respond.  For the professional staff, 18 % perceive equitable distribution among males and females is occurring.  Forty percent think the awards are not equitably distributed (42% did not). 

Many faculty and professional staff members state that they do not know whether funds are equitably distributed to males and females in the department.  Some think gender is not an issue, some assert that males get more funds than females; and others say females get the majority of awards.  

According to a Senate report entitled, “Equity and UUP Discretionary Awards 1996-97”, female faculty received 51% of award increases, even though female faculty received somewhat lower salaries than their male counterparts.

11. Satisfaction with Allocation

 
Thirty percent of faculty and 19% of professional staff report that they are satisfied with the process of awards allocation. Only about twenty percent of each group of respondents reports that they are satisfied with the process of awards allocation. Similarly, only 20% are satisfied with the amount of the awards distributed.  


According to comments, awards are usually too small for faculty and professional staff members.  Some simply have never received an award; others haven't received an award in three years.  One individual asserts, "everyone is undervalued and underpaid.  Too many professionals receive limited awards."   One comment illuminates the concern of faculty with more than 10 years of service at the college:  


"Here is my situation: 13 years. $1,500 total in discretionary awards, based on two refusals, one award, [and] one self-nomination award.  At this rate, I am below three members of the faculty hired with[in] the last couple of years who are without doctorates and as much college teaching experience.  This is not equitable."

Many comments suggest that faculty members are unwilling to assert satisfaction or the lack thereof because of their limited knowledge on the subject.  Some faculty state that, "usually," "for the most part," and "sometimes" they are satisfied.  Others need more disclosure; the process should be obvious.  

Many comments refer to the process as "too hidden"--there are too many unknown variables in the process.  The words  "favoritism," "a lack of fairness," and "an old boy (and girl) network" are used to describe the process as it currently appears to faculty members and professional staff.  Staff members are understanding about limited funds, but recognize a huge discrepancy in awards.  Some deem their award is below average for their rank.  Faculty offer the following suggestions:

· redressing salary inequity less

· develop two funds to distinguish between merit and salary inequity

· establish annual priorities, which are publicly discussed within the department.

12.  Questions about Departmental Priorities & UUP Guidelines 

Respondents were asked to rank their department's priority-- (whether rewarding and encouraging excellence, redressing salary inequities, or responding to market factors), ranking efforts to reward and encourage excellence (in terms of interdepartmental activities, campus activities, and professional performance), the way their department determines salary inequities (in relation to other department members, in relation to campus averages, years of service at rank, unknown), and how market factors are defined (i.e., job offers from elsewhere, current salaries in the field or on other campuses, value to the department, unknown).

Most professional staff and faculty members were unable to offer comments or insight on any of these issues. Most commented, " I don't know," or "I have never been involved in any discussion or meeting regarding these items."  Other comments focused on themes such as "at the whim of the chair" and "chair's favorites."  Overwhelmingly, faculty members consistently responded "I don't know."  

One faculty member stated that his/her department's priority is to reward and encourage excellence in the department; another thought his/her department's priority is to reward and encourage excellence in teaching.  In terms of redressing salary inequities, one informed faculty member asserted that salary inequities is viewed "in relation to campus averages, as well as SUNY averages."  Another informed faculty member asserted that salary inequities are redressed in relation to other department members and in relation to campus averages.  Concerning defining market factors, two faculty members asserted that this is not used; others do not have enough knowledge about this subject to comment.  Most individuals responded, "I don't know."  

13.  Should There be an Initiative to Examine the Discretionary Award Process?
Eighty-four percent of the faculty support an administrative initiative, while 10% do not.  Of professional staff, 86% supports such an initiative, while 7% do not.


One faculty member stated that he would agree to an initiative to examine the discretionary award process if it were a union faculty study.  Other faculty members' comments include: "Recognition would be nice for hard-working faculty and part-timers…Professional staff thinks that equity in salary is important.  One individual asserts, "The time has come for a review."  Faculty members assert, "We need a commitment from administration to pay faculty better…The process seems clean on paper, but having seen it in action, many talented individuals don't get rewards they deserve."  

14.   Recommended Changes to the Discretionary Award System


Professional staff and faculty members suggest changes relative to information about the process, inconsistencies in awards based on guidelines, and redressing salary equity.


To increase knowledge, faculty members suggest information:  

a) introduction of the system to new faculty during a brown bag lunch or provide information packets on the discretionary award system at the time of hire.

b) publicize a uniform process across departments in the college.

To address inconsistencies in awards across campus, faculty members offer the following suggestion: 

a) reward effective teaching, research and grants, and reward publications

b) control departmental control over funds

c) reward the efforts of temporary adjunct faculty

Guidelines and specific purposes for the discretionary award system are clearly

published.  However, faculty and professional staff suggest explicit clarity in the guidelines, criteria, and the process is needed to delimit subjectivity, inequity, and unfairness.  Some think the problem is compressed salaries and salary inequity.  Most comments are relative to salary compression and salary inequity.  

Faculty and staff agree that discretionary awards cannot adequately address salary compression/inequity.  Some suggest that an end to the round-robin approach and increasing the amount of awards.  Some suggest that salary inequity should be addressed first.  Faculty members suggest that low salaries be addressed for faculty hired more than 10 years ago and at the time of hire.  Veteran faculty feel locked into low salaries because salaries in previous years was lower than current salaries.  Some suggest minimum salaries for each rank or for number of years of service.  Others suggest finding a way to distinguish between merit and inequity in salary, and use a SUNY-wide system for outstanding performance and salary inequities.  Professional staff thinks that awards should be connected to the evaluation process and that awards should be given to credentialed individuals.  

Summary

The faculty and professional staff at Buffalo State are not sure about the criteria for receipt of discretionary awards; specific knowledge about the criteria and process elude many.  For some, the criteria for awards changes from year to year, but many hesitate to give any unqualified response on this issue, possibly because the knowledge base on the topic is so limited.  

Colleagues are not talking about funds distribution or the nomination process.  And professional staff has no idea who is receiving a discretionary award and who isn't.  Academic faculty members are more aware of who is receiving the awards in their own departments, although the reasons for the awards are not always clear.  The majority of individuals are not satisfied with the current allocation system and the remuneration they ultimately receive.

Faculty and professional staff at Buffalo State concur that current departmental priorities are to reward and encourage excellence.  Most agree that excellence in professional performance is valued over interdepartmental and campus activities.  Respondents have varying opinions or understandings about their department's priorities in determining salary inequities, but one thing rings true of both groups of respondents: faculty and staff overwhelmingly support an administrative initiative, which examines the issue more rigorously.  

Faculty and professional staff are wary of the discretionary award system.  They are cynical and paranoid about how awards are made.  With limited knowledge of the criteria for the award, they do not know the steps in the process of awarding discretionary funds from the department level to the President's office.  Some males think women suffer from gender bias in nominations and awards; females think the same of males.  By and large, individuals may not be aware that in recent years, there is no significant difference in discretionary awards by gender. 

The criteria for awards are unclear.  While the guidelines are public, what constitutes excellence in teaching, scholarship or creative activity, campus and community service, and professional performance are not specifically defined.  While the generalities in the guidelines may provide latitude and flexibility to decision-makers, potential recipients view the process as arbitrary and potentially discriminatory.   

In addition, the standards for assessing each nomination at each level of the decision-making process are unclear.  After a nomination has been made, what is the procedure for assessing nominations of individuals in the campus community from one administrative level to the next?  What is the process for appeal?     

One of the purposes of the awards system is to redress salary inequities.  However faculty and professional staff do not know how their departments determine salary inequities and market factors.  Consequently, some individuals may apply for discretionary awards because they perceive inequity.  Some wonder whether the awards system sufficiently redresses salary inequities.  With awards made once per year, at increments ranging from $500 to over $1,500, some respondents think it is highly unlikely that salary inequities can be redressed using this mechanism.  

Another purpose of the awards system is to respond to market factors in an effort to retain meritorious UUP members.  The market factors which dictate a concerted effort to retain meritorious UUP members are unknown to faculty and professional staff.  However, response to market factors may be better addressed via salary negotiations.  

The steps in the process of awarding discretionary funds allude many faculty and staff.  Over and again, respondents to the survey indicated a lack of knowledge about departmental criteria for receipt of a discretionary award.  Faculty and professional staff do not talk to their colleagues about discretionary awards, and in some departments, chairs/directors do not disclose a list of recipients nor the standards for assessing awards.

Table 1.  Demographic Data as Reported by Survey Respondents


Faculty
Professionals


Gender




Male
58 (50%)
14 (25%)


Female
55 (48%)
41 (73%)


Unreported
2 (  2%)
1 (  2%)


Rank


PT Lecturer
5 (  4%)


FT Lecturer
8 (  7%)


Assistant Professor
29 (25%)


Associate Professor
33 (29%)


Professor
37 (32%)


Librarian
3 (  3%)


SL-1
1 (  2%)


SL-2
6 (11%)


SL-3
21 (37%)


SL-4
19 (34%)


SL-5
3 (  5%)


Unreported
6 (11%)


Years of Employment


Up to 10 years
47 (41%)
27 (48%)


11-20 years
31 (27%)
14 (25%)


21-30 years
25 (22%)
10 (18%)


31+ years
10 (  8%)
4 (  7%)


Unreported
2 (  2%)
1 (  2%)


Division/VP


NSS
39 (34%)


Arts & Humanities
26 (23%)


FASE
43 (37%)


Library Science
  3 (  3%)


Unreported 
4 (  3%)


Academic Affairs
28 (50%)


Student Affairs
15 (28%)


Finance & Management
9 (16%)


Institution Advancement
2 (  3%)


Unreported
2 (  3%)

Report on Survey of Discretionary Award Practices by 

Department Heads and Directors

Written by Jill Nash and Marianne Ferguson


This report summarizes the results of a questionnaire distributed in spring 1999 concerning procedures followed by department chairs and directors in the nomination of discretionary awardees. Sixty chairs and directors received the survey, and 15 returned it.   A preliminary report on findings was made to the College Senate last spring. This final report is intended to highlight areas which complement the concerns outlined in the attached report on faculty and staff responses to a different questionnaire on discretionary practices.  Topics on which there is consensus or which have no policy implications will not be considered here. The following points bear on findings of the report on faculty and staff:

· Criteria for awards are locally interpreted and may change from year to year.

· The selection process and results are treated as confidential.

· Variable practices and philosophies prevail with regard to salary inequities vs. meritorious achievements.

· Lack of clarity exists regarding the meaning of self-nomination.

Human Resources distribute guidelines each year which state that teaching, scholarship and/or creative activity, campus and community service and professional performance shall be the benchmarks of merit.  Sixty-four percent of heads report using these criteria in a prioritized manner; 36% report other practices, such as seeking excellence in several of the categories.  Forty-three percent report that intradepartmental activities may be or are rated more highly than other forms of service (note that intradepartmental service is not a criterion of the Human Resource document).  Thirty-six percent of heads permit "other" considerations to figure into their choices -- favoring senior faculty with salary compression over younger faculty, or giving rewards to those nearing retirement.  


The finding that faculty and staff feel themselves to be ignorant of the system makes sense in light of the reports from chairs and directors: 54% do not make their recommendations known to all department members.  One respondent commented that publicity causes bad feeling. Forty percent do not acquaint new hires with details of the system or even that such a system exists.  Thirty-six percent do not advise faculty and staff on how to improve their chances. 


The guidelines from Human Resources state that salary increases may be recommended in an attempt to alleviate salary inequities ("To redress salary inequities of meritorious faculty, librarians, or professional staff…[t]o respond to market factors in an effort to retain meritorious UUP members.")    Opinion on whether this is possible is mixed: one respondent reported the remedy of a problem with these funds, yet others say the available amounts are too small to be effective

 Unfortunately, questions on nomination were not specifically addressed by the questionnaire for directors and chairs, but there are hints of variety in the description of procedures that heads outlined. It is evident from the report on faculty and staff that a myriad of practices exists regarding the initial nomination of director or department chair. Some heads solicit applications on forms provided to each department member which are written by the would-be nominees, others heads solicit information only and make recommendations of individuals based on this material, and some heads apparently make recommendations from their knowledge of the year's events, also permitting applications from other  (presumably less favored) persons.  What, in these different scenarios, is self-nomination? For the past two years, Human Resources has mailed applications to all staff and faculty individually, an improvement which may invite self-nomination; however, barriers may still exist as the department level.

Recommendations


The following recommendations are based on both the survey of faculty and staff and the survey of department chairs and directors.  These recommendations have been endorsed by members of the Women's Issues Committee of the Senate.

1. Information about the discretionary awards system should be made available at new-employee orientation and in Human Resources New Employee packages along with insurance, retirement, and credit union information.

2. Individuals should be encouraged to self-nominate where appropriate.  The subject of self-nomination needs clarification.  People may be discouraged from self-nominating by practices followed in their department, and this is probably undesirable.

3. Disclosure of nominees at the departmental level and the publication of each nominee's accomplishments should be made to other department members.  Although this practice might cause rancor, ultimately openness would have the beneficial effect of publicizing meritorious accomplishments of nominees (which may not be known to other department members), of giving concrete examples of merit and of eliminating rumors.

4. Standards should be established for assessing nominations at each level of the nomination process.  For example, can candidates expect salary increases to come from beyond the department level for service to the college as a whole?  Detailed statements on what is valued locally are also needed.  If special circumstances are to be considered during a given year, an announcement to this effect should be made at the beginning of a new merit period, not at its end.

5. Consideration of major salary inequities and salary compression should be separated from minor salary inequities and merit.  Although salary differentials and merit are related to one another in an ideal world, a number of inequalities have developed due to structural problems.  These cannot usually be addressed by using the amounts available in the discretionary fund. Reportedly, a study of salary inequities has been drafted but not made public; we urge its release so that corrective action may be taken.

6. A committee of faculty, staff and administrators, in consultation with the Senate, should be formed to consider the findings of our two surveys, to seek additional information where needed (e.g., the topic of discretionary awards for part-time employees has not been examined), and to report to the president.  The president should instruct the provost, deans, department chairs, directors and appropriate vice-presidents to implement the policies and procedures recommended through these deliberations and report to the Senate in fall 2000.

